
 

A-barth Onan Hag Oll!  Representing One and All 

REPORTS FOR FEBRUARY 2021 MEETING 
 

AGENDA ITEM 7 

Stithians Energy Group Report for Meeting to be held on 16th 
February 2021 

 

Correspondence Received 
 
 

SUMMARY OF DECISIONS REQUIRED (Details in Report): 
1. To note the report from Brian Piper on the CPIR CNA Meeting held on 26th 

January 2021. 
2. To note the SEG report from Brian Piper. 
3. To decide upon a suitable course of action in the light of Brian’s comments 

concerning the proposal for a footpath around the playing field. 
 

REPORT: 
Brian Piper has sent his report on the CPIR Meeting held on 26th January 2021: 
 

Unfortunately I had audio issues with this zoom meeting and had to leave. However, I did send 
my notes. 
These topics were included in my notes. 
⦁ A request for someone to talk to CPIR about the latest home heating/ insulation grants. 
⦁ Update on letters to services coming into the parish. 
⦁ Highlight the need to prepare climate questions for CC candidates. 
⦁ Latest article for The Stithians Times issued. 
⦁ To notify CPIR that SEG had CC funding for the PV/ battery system for The Stithians    Centre 
⦁ Request to change CPIR meeting away from the 3rd Tues. of the month so that I can attend 

SPC meetings. 
CPIR agenda included:- 
1.   An update from parishes. (see my notes above) 
2.   Update from Purpose Climate Lab. 
3. Cornwall Council's Climate Emergency Development Plan Document (DPD) response.* 
4. Tree planting opportunities. (Nigel Miles) 
5. Carbon Footprinting Tool (Ashley Wood)** 
* CPIR sent me the DPD response asking me to look through it and to add/remove anything 
that they had overlooked. There were only a couple of items to be added as far as I could see. 
i.e.. New builds to have shading shutters for 40°C summers and MVHR (Mechanical 
Ventilation with Heat Recovery), tidal energy to be added to the renewables listing. 
** The Carbon Footprinting Tool is a tool for parish councils to use and is being developed 
by University of Exeter and CSE (Centre for Sustainable Energy). I have had a preview of this 
and I feel this could be a very valuable tool and is something SEG tried to obtain a couple of 
years ago to give us a base line. This would allow PCs to plot progress in reducing parish 
carbon emissions. 



 

 
He has also sent his SEG Report: 
 

After meeting Ben Salfield (CC candidate) at the last SPC zoom meeting, I received a phone 
call from him. We had a long conversation about Stithians Energy Group (SEG) and the 
climate issues. He had a lot of climate questions and this culminated in him asking if he could 
come along to the next SEG meeting.  
The provision of a Solar PV /Battery system for The Stithians Centre is progressing.  
At time of writing we are looking at the agreement document between CC and SEG. A Cornwall 
Climate Action Network is being formed as there are now 53 groups like SEG across Cornwall. 
The idea is to work more cohesively in order to hit Cornwall's net zero target, to learn from 
each other and get an idea of best practice. I have completed their questionnaire that basically 
asks what strengths and weaknesses SEG has.  
I was surprised to hear at the last SPC that there was a proposal to put a path around the 
playing field. I have done some research on this with respect to climate change and the 
environment. I have attached this as a separate report. 
 

This is that report: 
 

Because we are in a climate and ecological emergency this is something Stithians Parish 
Council should not be considering for two reasons.  
1. Be in no doubt we are in a climate and ecological breakdown and our winters will continue 
to get wetter, considerably wetter with more torrential downpours. Stithians is basically in a 
basin between Longdowns and Four Lanes and is therefore a huge catchment area. This 
catchment water finds its way to Kennall Vale, into Ponsanooth and then to Devoran river. We 
should be trying to hold as much water on the hills to give the rivers a chance to react to 
torrential downpours. Hard surfacing some of the playing field does not equate to this thinking. 
I have brought this to your attention because of what I have learnt from attending Cornwall 
Community Flood Forum meetings and would suggest that if SPC is still in doubt, they should 
contact the Environment Agency for advice. This might seem trivial when you look at the 
proposed dotted path line on the map. But when you work out the area of hard surface that a 
1.2m wide path would require, you are looking at an equivalent of 90 car parking spaces (110 
parking spaces for 1.5m wide path). As a matter of interest, I try to slow the amount of run-off 
from our roof by catching it in a 2,750 litre storage tank. I run the water level down when there 
is a forecast for heavy rain thereby reducing the water going to soakaway and eventually to 
watercourses. In our current heavy downpours, the tank will refill in about half an hour 
indicating to me the amount of water our river systems have to try to cope with. Incidentally, 
the stored water is usually used to flush toilets, feed the washing machine etc. so it's a 
significant amount.  
2. Even more important, we all know that trees are good at sequestering carbon, but grassland 
is also good at sequestering and for this area we would be looking at losing the potential of 
sequestering about a 1/4 of a tonne every year. Cornwall has a carbon footprint 7 times larger 
than what is considered to be the safe level so we have to do everything we can to reduce this 
amount and that again does not equate with covering grassland. If there is money available to 
be spent on the playing field I would suggest it would be better spent on climate related issues; 
Maybe trees to provide shade as summer temperatures rise towards 40°C by the end of the 
century or wildflower verges to help bring back nature. See links below:- 
https://www.rigbytaylor.com/wp-content/uploads/Fixing-theGreenhouse-
effect_Carbon4Grass.pdf  
https://www.gov.uk/government/news/natural-flood-management-part-of-the-nationsflood-
resilience  
https://www.metoffice.gov.uk/about-us/press-office/news/weather-andclimate/2020/chances-
of-40c-days-in-the-uk-increasing-due-to-human-influence 
 
JV Calvert, 
Clerk                                                                                   10th February 2021                                                             



AGENDA ITEM 7.2 

The Spreadsheet for the 23 – Point Plan is too large to present here but a copy 
may be obtained upon application to the Clerk. 

AGENDA ITEM 8.1 

Clerk’s Reports for Meeting on 16th February 2021 
 

Summary of Decisions Required: 
 

1. To note the Council’s current financial position. 
2. To note the information provided in the report on the appointment of a new 

Clerk. 
 
Report: 
 

8.1 Council’s Current Financial Position: 
Appendices 1, 2 and 3 to this Report show the Council’s financial position as at 11th February 
2021. 
I do not propose to elaborate further on these Appendices but will be pleased to address any 
matters that Members may wish to raise at the meeting. Members are already aware of the 
reasons behind the overspends. 
 

 
Appendices to Agenda item 8.1 



 



 



 



 

AGENDA ITEM 8.2 
8.2 Appointment of New Clerk: 
As Members are aware, the closing date for applications was 5th February. 
11 applications were received, all of which were of a very high standard. 
A Special Council Meeting was held on 8th February when it was decided that, if the successful 
candidate were happy to job share, that can be facilitated and would be reviewed after 12 
months.  
A shortlist of four candidates has been drawn up and all have indicated that they are willing 
to job share. 
Interviews are scheduled to be held by Zoom on 23rd and 24th February. 
 
JV Calvert,  
Clerk and RFO                                                                                              
11th February 2021      
 
 
 

AGENDA ITEM 9.1 

This is merely a list of current Planning Applications prepared for the 
convenience of Councillors and is not included here. Anyone wishing to see it 
may do so upon application to the Clerk. 

AGENDA ITEM 9.3 (a) 

Application Ref: PA21/00889 



Proposal: Proposed conservatory extension and replacement of flat roof to existing garage 
with pitched roof. 

Location: Woodstock, New Road, Stithians 

Applicant: Mr & Mrs Cocks. 

Decision Required:  

Members are requested to consider the following report to reach a decision regarding the 
above planning application. 

Date of Site Inspection: 

Cllr H Jones, Thursday 11th February 2021. 

REPORT: 

Background: 

This property is situated on a small offshoot lane from New Road (just by the Old Village 
Hall) and sits at the very end, it is well screened by shrubs and bushes. 

The applicants are proposing an extension to their home by adding a modest conservatory 
at the front; no neighbours will be affected by this addition. 

The other proposed alteration is the removing of a flat roof above the garage and replacing 
it with a pitched roof. 

Matters of Concern: 

None 

Cllr H Jones 12/02/21 

AGENDA ITEM 9.4 
Clerk’s Report 

 for Meeting on 16th February 2021 
 

Planning Appeal 
 

Summary of Decision Required: 
 

To decide whether or not to withdraw the Council’s objection to PA20/04058 
 
Report: 
 

Members will recall that Application PA20/04058 for the replacement of 6 Monterey Pines with 
6 Scots Pines at 5 Vicarage Close was considered by the PC at the meeting held on 16th June 
2020 when it was resolved NOT to support the application and to refer the matter back to 
Cornwall Council as the trees are subject to a TPO. 
 
It was further resolved to inform Cornwall Council that, if they are minded to support the 
application despite the existence of a TPO, the PC suggests that permission for felling is limited 
to those trees which pose a danger after further consultation with the Forestry Officer. 
 
It was also resolved to point out to Cornwall Council that these Monterey Pines are part of a 



run of trees that form a significant feature in the Village opposite the historic church of St 
Stythians. The trees in two neighbouring properties are of a similar size and age. There could 
be a case for CC to consider all of the Monterey Pines as the applicant points out that work 
on one tree can have consequences for neighbouring trees e.g. additional wind exposure. 
This was submitted to Cornwall Council on 16th June. 
 
The Forestry Officer had commented as follows on 11th June: 
Visited02/06/2020 by Ian Davies, Forestry Officer. Planning Application PA20/04058. G1 - 
Group of 6 Monterey pines - fell and replace with 6 scots pines. Supported but see below for 
details. The report submitted in support of this application makes a good case for felling and 
replacement of this part of the larger tree group. I consider that it is not feasible to do other 
than treat the pines as a unit. For this reason, I support the felling and replacement. We can 
only require the same number of replacements as trees that are felled. This is, however, a poor 
method in terms of arboriculture and creating the best strategy for replacing the group. If the 
applicant is willing, I would suggest that 12 small scots pine are planted and then thinned at a 
later date to favour the trees of best form at the time. The planting stock needs to be neither 
large nor expensive. The key to replacement will be good control of competing vegetation. To 
this end I would suggest the use of either a 100mm layer of bark chips or one of the 
commercially available mulch mats to cover a 1m diameter circle around each tree. If this 
cannot be agreed, then the same specification for the 6 replacement trees should be used. No 
Objections. Ian Davies, Forestry Officer. 
  
 
Cornwall Council refused the application on 23rd June for the following reason: 
It is the opinion of the Local Planning Authority that the trees are of significant public amenity 
value to Stithians village and contribute to the character of the area. The Health and life 
expectancy are sufficient to warrant retention of the trees. There is no clear and convincing 
evidence to justify the loss of all of the group of trees. Removal of the group is therefore 
considered to result in a detrimental impact upon the public amenity of the village. 
 

An Appeal against this decision was lodged on 2nd July but not validated until 2nd December 
because of a backlog at the Planning Inspectorate. Because of this backlog, it is likely to be 
at least a further 33 weeks from that date before an Inspector is likely to be able to visit the 
site and the PI is encouraging parties to find a resolution (where possible) to save their time. 
 

To this end, the Tree Surgeon sent an e-mail to the PC on 3rd December and a reminder on 
the 9th. 
 

Unfortunately, neither of these was received and it wasn’t until 6th February that, as a result 
of an e-mail from the Agent to the Chairman, we became aware of the matter was as follows: 
 

The e-mail from the Agent was as follows: 
 

We find it highly irregular that the Parish Council declined to respond to our tree surgeons’ 
correspondence of 3rd & 9th December 2020 regarding the dangerous trees on our property 
at 5 Old Vicarage Close. 
I have attached a copy of his email of 3rd December for your reference.  
It is clear that these trees represent a danger to the public and your Council’s continuing lack 
of acknowledgement in this respect is a dereliction of your public duty. You have a duty of care 
to address this matter, yet your Council continues to adopt a “head in the sand” approach. 
Expert tree surgeons acting for us and Cornwall Council agree that these trees are dangerous 
and should be removed, when will you and your fellow Councillors wake up and smell the 
coffee, when a branch causes a road traffic accident, or when a member of the public is 
seriously injured or killed? 
The minutes of your Council meetings in December 2020 and January 2021 fail to acknowledge 
our tree surgeons correspondence, why is this?  
We expect an answer, in the meantime we hope that your refusal to acknowledge this issue 
doesn’t lead to a member of the public being seriously injured or worse. 
 



Needless to say, I don’t like the tone of the e-mail - he should have asked if they had been 
received rather than assuming that they were being ignored - but I haven’t taken issue with 
it – I merely asked, in view of the fact that the Appeal is in progress, if they would like the 
matter to be considered at this meeting and they advised that they would. 
 

So, I now present the original e-mail for Members’ consideration: 
 

I write with reference to the above planning application (refused) for the removal of 6 
deteriorating monterey pines along the roadside boundary of 5 Vicarage Close.  
I submitted an appeal against the decision (on behalf of the owners of the trees) on 2nd of July 
2020 - but only received the acknowledgement of receipt from the PINS on 1st December. In 
their correspondence they indicate a further delay of 33 weeks before an inspector will be able 
to visit the site - and encourage parties to find a resolution (where possible) to save their time. 
Can I please ask that Stithians Parish Council reconsider their position of objecting to the 
removal of this group of trees? 
The Cornwall Council tree officer was in agreement with my report (attached) which asserted 
that the deteriorating physiological & structural condition of the trees cannot be effectively & 
efficiently managed in relation to the ongoing hazard they pose to the road & road users 
(including pedestrians) which they overhang. This is the first case I have been involved with 
where the planning department's decision has been against the advice of their own expert - in 
order to support the sentiments of the local PC. 
I feel quite sure that the PINS officer will also agree with my report, and that this decision will 
be overturned. 
I had the opportunity to briefly discuss this matter with Viv Kavanagh of Stithians Parish 
Council - while discussing another tree related matter on the phone in early July. She 
expressed the opinion that the parish council had been under the impression that the owners 
of the trees had engaged me to justify the removal of these trees on their behalf; in fact they 
had asked me for advice on how to safely manage the group and it was entirely my suggestion 
that the most appropriate management was to remove them.  
The justification for the removal of the trees is clearly detailed in my report which accompanied 
the application - as are details of why perceived alternative pruning operations are 
inappropriate in this situation. This information & opinions were not contradicted in any way 
by CC tree officer. 
I am more than aware that tree management is an emotive issue; and that as Parish Council 
you have a responsibility to the community you represent to preserve the beauty & nature of 
the village. But this proposal was about hazard management not an attempt to willfully remove 
trees without due consideration & justification. 
With respect, I ask that you reconsider your position of objecting to this proposal - and let me 
know the outcome of your deliberations. 
If the PC does change it's position I will be able to withdraw the appeal, and submit a new 
planning application for the same operation. 
 
The Tree Surgeon’s report is attached as Appendix 1 to this report for Members’ information 
and you are asked whether or not you are willing to withdraw your objection and, by inference, 
to support a future (similar) application. 
 
JV Calvert,  
Clerk and RFO                                                                                              
11th February 2021  

The Appendix to this report may be seen upon application to the Clerk 

AGENDA ITEM 10.1 

These notes are presented to the meeting for noting 
 



NOTES OF ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT CONTRACT PROGRESS 
MEETING HELD ON FRIDAY 5th FEBRUARY  2021 

Present:  
 (HJ) Councillor H Jones – Playing Field Portfolio Holder 
(JT) Councillor Mrs J Thomas – Environment Portfolio Holder 
(PCB) Councillor P Blease – Chairman of the Council 
(TM) Tyrone Martin – EMC Contractor 
(JVC) John Calvert – Clerk 
 

Colours indicate action required by that person. 
 

Apologies:  
None 
 

Because of the Coronavirus epidemic, the meeting was again conducted through “Zoom”. 
The notes of the meeting held on 11th January 2021 were used as basis for the agenda with 
other items added as necessary. 
 
1. Inspection Sheet dated 6th January 2021:  

a) Toilet: 
TM has fitted the mesh over the gutters to prevent them from blocking with leaves. 
MW can now clear the leaves with a broom or something similar as they won’t be 
lodged in the gutter.  

b) Longdowns Bus Shelter (North): 
As previously, this was identified on the inspection sheet as being in need of repair. 
TM has removed the (unsafe) bench and the shelter was safe at present. It was 
agreed that JVC would ask Truro Potable Buildings again when they might be able to 
replace it.            E-mail sent 05/02. He says he will put both shelters in the production 
run w/c 8th February. 

c) Playing Field (General): 
It was agreed to replace one slat on the picnic bench and one on the seat near the 
youth shelter, with any materials being purchased with the Council’s debit card. This 
is on Tyrone’s list of works agreed under Minute 10/01/21(4). 

d) Small Slide Platform: 
Replacing the supporting timbers is on Tyrone’s list of works agreed under Minute 
10/01/21(4). 

e) Pavilion: 
The future of the building was discussed at the January 2021 PC meeting when it was 
resolved to inform the RFC that the building had reached the end of its useful life and 
that they would need to find alternative accommodation for the next season JVC sent 
this letter by e-mail on 22nd January and at the time of this meeting, had received no 
response. It was noted that the Playing Field Working Group would be including the 
future of the pavilion in their report to the February PC meeting. 

f) Tennis Court: 
It was noted that TM had removed the keys from the shop and would return them 
when HMG says it can reopen. 

g) Zip Wire: 
Further to Minute 10/01/21(3), anti-slip sheets have been installed on the ramp. Some 
extra cost was incurred for fixings and timber, which were purchased by Tyrone using 
the Council’s debit card with my agreement. These are reported in the Payments 
report to the February PC meeting.  

h) Multiplay: 
Replacing the trapeze bar and rotten wood in the bridge is on Tyrone’s list of works 
agreed under Minute 10/01/21(4). 

i) Skateboard Park: 
JVC advised that he had received advice from Bendcrete on the best material to use 
to repair the joints. TM to ascertain costs of recommended materials and discuss a 
suitable course of action with JVC. 



Following advice from HMG and CALC, it was agreed that the skateboard park should 
remain closed. It was noted that various drugs paraphernalia had been found there 
on various occasions and had informed the police of the fact that it was closed and 
also of the drug problem.  

j) Youth Shelter: 
TM had ground out the offending words and refitted the Perspex.  

k) Warning Signs: 
TM to provide JVC with a list of those which need replacing. 

l) Longdowns Noticeboard: 
TM advised that this would be cleaned within the next few days. 

 
2. Inspection Sheet Dated 3rd February: 

JVC pointed out a few errors in the sheet, which TM will correct in the next one. All 
matters identified for attention are either included in TM’s list or have been dealt with.  

3. Access to and from New Playing Field: 
Following the agreement of the PC to create this access, and the receipt of an anonymous 
donation of £500 towards the cost, Rex Andrew had been advised that his quotation had 
been accepted. TM had cleared the vegetation from the site, but RA still had not yet been 
able to do the work as the ground was too wet. 

4. Annual PF Inspection: 
It was acknowledged that, because of Coronavirus, the report of the 2020 Inspection had 
not been actioned. 
JVC had looked at it and was of the opinion that there were no matters which required 
immediate action and they could wait until after the 2021 Inspection. JVC had been 
informed by the present inspector that, as suspected, she had decided to retire. 
He advised that he had contacted the local inspector (in Helston) mentioned at the last 
meeting and was awaiting his quotation for the 2021 Inspection following a recent visit 
to the playing field. He advised that it was his intention to invite further quotations. 
Quotation received in the sum of £175 plus VAT, which is less than the present one and 
well within budget, so not asking others and have asked for a date in April for the 
inspection. 

5. Crane Garage: 
JVC advised previously that he had received further complaints about the faint white lines 
at the junction. The Cormac Area Manager had advised on 27th October that they would 
be done “as soon as practicable”. Following a further reminder, he had advised that were 
still scheduled to be done asap but dry weather was needed, which has been in short 
supply of late!! 
JT had previously advised that vehicles were being parked on the verge at the junction 
to such an extent that they were an eyesore, several having been there for a considerable 
time. 
JVC reported the matter to the Cormac Area Manager on 12th January with a copy to 
Cornwall Councillor John Thomas. The Cormac Area Manager advised of the difficulty in 
achieving any results and suggested yellow lines, which would mean that enforcement 
action could then be taken. It had been acknowledged that a site meeting with John 
Thomas would be needed before the matter could be progressed. In the meantime, John 
Thomas was pursuing the matter of enforcement by planning officers. JVC had asked him 
on 5th |February for an update on progress but had not received a reply. 
JT advised that matters had improved recently. 

6. Blocked Gulley: 
JT had previously advised of a blocked gulley near Bennet’s Corner going towards 
Goonlaze. 
JVC had reported the matter to the Cormac Area Manager on 12th January and had been 
advised that he was passing the matter to the Area Steward. 
JT advised that the gulley was still blocked. JVC agreed to contact the area Manager 
again. EM sent 05/02. Has been passed to the Area Steward for inspection. 

7. Public Rights of Way: 



i) Mill Lane: 
PB advised the January meeting that, because of recent rain, the surface was 
becoming very rutted. 
JVC had reported the matter on 12/01 Ref WKF0PRX7-101005260925. 

ii) FP46 from Tresevern to Treskewes: 
JT reported a boggy patch on this footpath to the January meeting. 
JVC had reported the matter on 12/01 Ref VYQ75IT9-101005260949. 

iii) FP at Smutty Croft: 
TM advised of a hawthorn which needed trimming. It was noted that, if he did it, 
he would be legally obliged to put the trimmings in the field. JT agreed to contact 
the owner, Mrs Trevarthen, to discuss the matter. By chance, she met Mrs T, just 
after the meeting, who agreed that the trimmings could be put into the field on 
this and any subsequent occasions. 

iv) Stile in New Playing Field: 
PB advised of a discussion with a parishioner about the stile at the “bottom 
end” of the new playing field. TM agreed to add a plank of wood with some 
anti-slip sheeting on it. 

8. Litter Bin in Playing Field Car Park: 
PB commented that the bin was often full and overflowing. Agreed that JVC would 
contact Cornwall Council to ask if they would provide a bigger one. EM sent to 
Paul Daddow 05/02. Rather than provide a larger one, it will be monitored to 
decide if it needs emptying more often 

9. Next Meeting: 
The next meeting is scheduled for Monday 8th March at 9am. 

 
JV Calvert 
Clerk 
5th February 2021 with additional information on 11th February. 
 

AGENDA ITEM 10.3 

REPORT: Dog Fouling Issues 

Decision Required:  

Members are requested to consider the following report to decide what actions to take. 

Consider possible relocation of dog bin at entrance to Collins Parc. 

Background: 

There have been a number of reports about the antisocial behaviour of a small minority of 
dog owners who do not clear up after their animals. Residents of Longdowns have reported a 
significant increase in the problem there. 

My own experience whilst walking around the roads suggests that the problem is significantly 
better than it was years ago. Improvements have been made with poo bins located around 
the parish and 8 poo bags dispensers located at strategic points around the parish. These poo 
bags in recycled dispensers have been supplied and replenished by the Cubs since 2019 and 
these efforts should be applauded. They did put up more but it is believed these were removed 
by Cornwall Council as they were attached to street furniture. 

Judging by observing the dog bins I conclude that the vast majority of dog owners are being 
responsible and cleaning up after their animals and the question is how do we encourage the 
remaining minority to join them. 



 

Most offenses occur after dark when offences are unlikely to be observed. Other culprits are 
a small number of people who let their dogs roam or the dog escapes 

Potential Solutions for Consideration 

1. Publicise Cornwall Council’s (CC) reporting system which can be seen here 
https://www.cornwall.gov.uk/environment-and-planning/animal-welfare/dog-welfare-
and-enforcement-service/dog-fouling/report-dog-fouling/  

2. Publicise CC clearing up service for areas with excessive incidents which can be seen 
here https://www.cornwall.gov.uk/environment-and-planning/animal-welfare/dog-
welfare-and-enforcement-service/dog-fouling/report-dog-fouling/  

3. We should congratulate the Cubs’ initiative and encourage them to expand the 
geographical reach of their initiative to Longdowns, Penhalvean & Goonlaze which 
would probably need SPC (Tyrone) help. 

4. Volunteer to participate in CC trials of using “We are watching you” eyes posters. See 
Appendix 1 for example poster. Members may recall we previously decided against 
using such posters as it was felt to be a bit “big brotherish”. That said early feedback 
from trials suggest that results have shown over 70% reduction of incidents. You can 
see feedback from trials here https://www.cornwall.gov.uk/environment-and-
planning/street-care-and-cleaning/keep-cornwall-clean/were-watching-you-anti-dog-
fouling-campaign/ Depending on how posters are obtained there could be some 
significant costs associated with this route. 

5. We could start & publicise our intended use of new 'no contact report cards' to make 
reporting dog fouling easier. I believe a number of members have been trained on the 
use of these and can cascade training to other members and possibly members of the 
public. 

6. Shaming tactics. Drawing attention to the problem can make owners realise how much 
it upsets other people. Several councils have sprayed poo with bright colours. This and 
other extreme tactics used around the world can be seen in this BBC article 
https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/magazine-22853270  

 

Incidentally, I have been asked by the owner of the old snooker hall if the dog bin outside his 
property could be relocated elsewhere. It is not ideally located on the post of the bus stop. 
Having looked at the issue, the only other location which is at all feasible would be moving 
the bin to the other side of the junction on the speed bump sign post. See appendix 2 showing 
pictures of current and possible locations for the bin. 

Summary 

We need to take some action proportional to the size of the problem in Stithians. 

I suggest we consider implementing options 1 to 3 above and monitor matters to see if there 
is any improvements before we consider further options. 

Cllr Phil Blease 

9th February 2021 

 

 

 



Appendix 1 

 

Appendix 2 

 

 

AGENDA ITEM 10.4 

REPORT: Grit Bins 



 

Decisions Required:  

1. To instruct the Clerk to carry out a detailed survey of all the grit bins in the 
Parish and present a report to a future meeting. 

2. To decide if there is any urgent work on grit bins to be done now. 
 

Background: 

At the December PC meeting, it was agreed under Minute 09/12/20(3), that Cllrs W Thomas 
and Bunclark would inspect all the bins in the Parish, decide upon a suitable course of action 
in respect of each one and, where possible carry out those actions in collaboration with others 
as necessary, but this was not followed up.   
 

In the event, after informal discussion at the January meeting, when it was agreed that there 
should be an item on the agenda for this meeting, other Councillors inspected bins in order 
to inform this report. The situation in late January, along with proposed actions, as understand 
it, is shown below: 
 
Location of Bin Present Condition Proposed Action 
Foundry Bridge Not sure how much is in it On the gritting route so could be moved 
Foundry Hill near Shelter Almost full; has been topped up On the gritting route so could be moved 
Entrance to Collins Park 30% full; not topped up this season   
New Road near Shelter 30% full; not topped up this season; 

standing water 
Drill holes to let water out? 

Penhalvean Some in it but ill-fitting lid Possibly relocate it 
Tregolls Reasonably full; ill-fitting lid  

 
If the situation is any different, I trust members will inform the meeting. 

As Members are aware, Cormac refill bins at the start of each gritting season, but they will 
only do so if they are in a serviceable condition. I believe there are several with ill-fitting lids, 
which is why Cormac have not filled then and is why some have water in them. Subsequent 
refilling/topping up has to be done at the PC’s expense. 

The more I try to go into detail on the bins, the more ifs, buts and maybes I come across. I’m 
not even sure that I have included every bin. Drilling holes is not the ideal solution to the 
water problem – the solution is to stop it getting in in the first place by sorting out ill-fitting 
lids. 

As it is getting towards the end of the winter, I feel that the best way forward now is for the 
Clerk to carry out a detailed survey of each bin, with pictures and details of the condition of 
each bin and its contents. Obviously, given the present situation with Co-vid and the 
appointment of a new Clerk, no time can be put on this and it will necessarily be for the new 
Council to address. 

In the meantime, I would ask Members if there is any urgent action they feel should be taken. 

JV Calvert, Clerk                                                                                               12th February 2021 

 

 

 

 



AGENDA ITEM 11.1  

Playing Field Sub Committee Report – Footpath & 
MUGA 

Summary of Decision Required (Details in report): 

To note the report & decide how we want to take this forward. 
 

Report: 

Proposed New Footpath 

We identified the scale and positioning of the footpath, using the scaled drawings that Cllr Watt 
produced. The approx. length of the track would be 850m with a width of 2m.  

As for the finish of the track we discounted tarmac on environmental concerns and elected to pursue 
quotes for a ‘semi-bound’ surface like that used on the paths in the new cemetery. 

All excavated soil would be landscaped on site. 

To date we have received 2 quotes, both very similar in total cost - £31k and £32k + VAT. We have 
identified that we would need to add the cost of edging and some form of base stabilizer to the quotes.  

M U G A 

We are pursuing changing from the single use with our Tennis court to a multi-use games area that 
incorporates Tennis, Football and Basketball. 

The intention is to retain the location and footprint of the existing tennis court to minimize the cost to 
change. The new surface will be a synthetic surface with markings for 3 sports (football, tennis & 
basketball). The new fencing will be 3m high Sports Rebound fencing with recessed goals and basketball 
hoop on a lintel panel. To date we have 1 quote, with another pending - £41k + VAT 

Cllrs Jones, Watt, Iles and Thomas 

12th February 2021              

 

AGENDA ITEM 12    

Clerk’s Report for Meeting to be held on 16th February 2021 
 

Correspondence Received 
 
 

SUMMARY OF DECISIONS REQUIRED (Details in Report): 
1. To note receipt from Cornwall Council of their Town and Parish Council Covid-

19 Update dated 22nd January 2021.  
2. To note information from Cornwall Council that the Seven Stars has been 

accepted for inclusion in Cornwall Council’s list of assets of 
community value, subject to any appeal. 

3. To note receipt from Cornwall Council of their Town and Parish Council Covid-
19 Update dated 29th January 2021. 

4. To note receipt from Devon & Cornwall Police of the January 2021 Edition of 
the Police & Crime Commissioner’s Report. 

5. To note receipt from Devon & Cornwall Police of a Covid-19 Update dated 29th 
January 2021. 

6. To note receipt of the Neighbourhood Watch Newsletter for February 2021. 



7. To note receipt from Cornwall Council of their Town and Parish Council Covid-
19 Update dated 5th February 2021. 

 

REPORT: 
 

Since the last meeting, in addition to certain items relating to the Coronavirus pandemic, which 
have been circulated as soon as they were received and not reported here, the following 
correspondence has been received: 
 

Date Type From Subject Action 
Taken/Required 

22/01 E-mail Cornwall Council Town & PC Covid-19 Update See Section 1 of Report 
27/01 E-mail Cornwall Council Asset of Community Value See Section 2 of Report 
29/01 E-mail Cornwall Council Town & PC Covid-19 Update See Section 3 of Report 
29/01 E-mail Devon & Cornwall Police PCC’s Newsletter See Section 4 of Report 
29/01 E-mail Devon & Cornwall Police Covid-19 Update See Section 5 of Report 
02/02 E-mail Devon & Cornwall Police NHW Newsletter See Section 6 of Report 
05/02 E-mail Cornwall Council Town & PC Covid-19 Update See Section 7 of Report 

 

1. I circulated this to Members on 22nd January. 
2. I circulated this to Members on 27th January. It is confirmation from Cornwall Council that 

the Seven Stars has been accepted as an Asset of Community Value, subject to any 
appeal. 

3. I circulated this to Members on 29th January. 
4. I circulated this to Members on 29th January. 
5. I circulated this to Members on 29th January. 
6. I circulated this to Members on 2nd February. 
7. I circulated this to Members on 12th February. 
 
JV Calvert, 
Clerk                                                                                    
12th February 2021                                                                                

  

 
AGENDA ITEM 12(A) 
 
Clerk’s Additional Report for February 2021 

Correspondence Received between Report & Meeting 
SUMMARY OF DECISION REQUIRED: 

To note receipt from Cornwall Council of their Town and Parish Council Covid-19 
Update dated 12th February 2021. 

REPORT: 

The following correspondence has been received since the agenda for the meeting was 
circulated: 

 

Date  Type From Subject Action Taken/Required 

12/02 
E-mail Cornwall Council Town & PC Covid-19 Update See Note 1 below 

 
    

 

1. I circulated this to Members on 15th February. 



JV Calvert 

Clerk                                                                                                         

16th February 2021 

 
 
AGENDA ITEM 14 

  

Authorisation of Payments – February 2021  

Decision Required: 
 

To approve payment of the sums shown in the report totalling £7,349.86. 
 
Report: 
 

The table below shows, as usual, invoices received since the last meeting as well as the usual 
monthly and other payments to be made. Figures in the last column relate to the explanatory 
notes below the table. 
 
 

Type Date 
Due 

Payee For VAT Total 
Amount 

See 
Note 

Visa 20/01 Fenland Leisure Anti Slip Sheets for Zip Wire Ramp 57.39 344.32 1 
E 20/01 HMRC National Insurance Contributions  1,180.67 2 

DD 26/01 Everflow Water Supply – Toilet, Playing Field & Cemetery  27.88  
Visa 26/01 Cornish Fixings Timber for Play Equipment Repairs 16.59 99.54 3 
Visa 27/01 Screwfix Screws & Saw Blades 6.93 41.55 4 
Visa 28/01 Cornish Fixings Timber for Zip Wire Ramp 1.57 9.41 5 
DD 01/02 Fields in Trust Annual Membership Fee/Donation  65.00  
Visa 06/02 Laptops Direct New Laptop 118.33 709.96 6 
Visa 07/02 Bookers Refuse Sacks 3.60 21.59 7 
Visa 08/02 Lap Link Program to “Clone” new laptop from old one. 11.18 67.09 8 
Visa 10/2 Tool Station Bolts for Work to Small Slide 1.98 11.90 9 
E 15/02 Clerk February Salary  1,399.97 10 
E 17/02 HMRC Clerk’s Tax under PAYE – February  350.00  
E 17/02 HMRC NI Employer’s Contribution for Clerk - February   140.48  
E 17/02 M White Toilet Cleaning – February  87.63  
E 17/02 M White Litter Picking – February  142.89  
E 17/02 M White Locking/Unlocking Meadowside Cemetery - Feb  30.42  
E 17/02 Tyrone Martin Environmental Management Contract – Feb  1,786.19 11 
E 17/02 Tyrone Martin Maintenance of MSAS – February  50.00  

DD 04/03 PWLB Stithians Centre Loan 4  783.37  
   TOTALS  £217.57 £7,349.86  

Notes: 
1. This purchase was agreed under Minute 10/01/21(3). 
2. I have now taken over the admin of PAYE from Rita Wood. As Members are aware, 

HMRC have been saying for some time that the PC owes them money, but they would 
only discuss the matter with Rita. Members will recall that we paid a sum of £293.04 
in September to stave off further interest charges. Rita was having dialogue with them 
but was getting nowhere. I have now ascertained that the money owed is due to the 
fact that, although I don’t pay national insurance because of my age, the PC has to 
pay NICs for every employee whether or not that employee pays NICs. In previous 
years, we have not paid NICs but it appears that HMG have moved the goal posts for 
this year and, presumably subsequent years. There is, however, provision for it in this 
year’s budget and also in next year’s, albeit that come the end of the financial year it 
will have a shortfall of some £150 once all outstanding payments are made. 
To avoid any more interest accruing, I had to make payments totalling £1,180.67 by 
22nd January, which I did. This includes a payment of £140.48 for January. There will 
be two more similar payments for February and March. 

3. Members agreed, under Minute 10/01/21(4), to accept Tyrone Martin’s quotation for 
carrying out various works, mainly in the playing field. I pointed out at the time that 



materials would be needed, and this is for the purchase of timber for various repairs, 
which he purchased using the Council’s debit card with my agreement. 

4. In order to fix the non-slip sheets agreed under Minute 10/01/21(2) to the zip wire 
ramp, Tyrone needed stainless steel screws, saw blades and other sundries. He 
purchased them using the Council’s debit card with my agreement. 

5. The zip wire ramp is 1100mm wide and the non-slip sheets are 1200mm wide. Rather 
than cutting the sheets along their long edge, I agreed with Tyrone’s suggestion of 
placing 50mm x 50mm timber on each side of the ramp and agreed that he should 
use the Council’s debit card to purchase the requisite timber. 

6. I reported to the Special Council meeting held on 8th February, that the Council’s laptop 
had “given up the ghost” and that I had had to purchase a replacement as a matter 
of urgency.  My action was ratified at that meeting and this is that payment. 

7. Tyrone needed refuse sacks and I authorised him to use the council’s debit card to 
purchase them. 

8. Following the purchase of the new laptop, it was necessary to transfer everything from 
the old to the new. Previously when we have needed to do this, I have taken both 
computers to Wiztek in Redruth and have been without them for at least two days. I 
spoke to them and they were unsure whether they would be able to do the transfer 
because I couldn’t access the old one. However, I found a program that would do this 
even though I couldn’t access the old one. It is cheaper than even Wiztek’s “normal” 
transfer fee. I did the transfer on 11th February and am now using the new computer. 

9. Tyrone needed bolts to effect the repairs to the small slide and I authorised him to 
use the council’s debit card to purchase them. 

10. This payment is the Clerk’s gross salary (£1,749.97) less income tax due from the Clerk 
under PAYE for the month of February. 

11. As Members are aware, the Environmental Management Contractor is paid in twelve 
equal monthly instalments for the various elements of the contract as follows: 
Element of EMC Annual Payment Monthly Payment 
Footpath Maintenance 2,339.10 194.92 
Verge Maintenance 1,423.80 118.65 
Closed Churchyard Maintenance 1,118.70 93.22 
Lower Churchyard Maintenance 915.30 76.28 
Haverigg Cemetery Maintenance 610.20 50.85 
Meadowside Cemetery Maintenance 1,525.50 127.13 
Crellow Fields AA Grass Cutting 559.35 46.61 
Crellow Fields AA Hedge Trimming 355.95 29.66 
Crellow Fields AA Caretaking 559.35 46.61 
Weed Treatment 457.65 38.14 
Cleaning Longdowns Bus Shelters 305.10 25.43 
Total for Environment Portfolio 10,170 847.50 
Playing Field Caretaker 7,525.80 627.15 
PF Grass Cutting 3,980.00 331.67 
PF Hedge Trimming 508.50 42.37 
Total for Playing Field Portfolio 12,014.30 1001.19 
Grand Total 22,184.30 1,848.69 

As reported to the January meeting, however, £62.50 has been deducted from this 
payment to cover the February repayment for the impact driver. As it is likely to be 
used in the playing field and also because the playing field element is the largest 
component of the EMC, the payment has been taken from the playing field reserve 
and will be credited appropriately. This is the second and final payment. 

 
JV Calvert  

Clerk & RFO                                                                                    12th February 2021 
 


